UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX

COUNCIL

30 June 2003 

[2.15 pm – 3.45 pm]

MINUTES

Present:
Mr Melville-Ross (Chair), Pro-Chancellors (Mr Jordan, Mr Pertwee), 
Vice-Chancellor, Pro-Vice-Chancellors (Professor Massara, Professor Richmond, Dr Steel), Mr Burrow, Professor Busfield, Ms Colston, Professor Dowden, Dr Elston, Mr Harker, Mr Hayman, Mr Hughes, Mr Lyons, 
Mrs MacMillan, Sir Robin Mountfield, Professor Nedwell, Mr Rainbird, Professor Scott, Ms Stevens, Professor Venn, Professor Wright, the President of the Students' Union (Mr Jones) and the Vice-President (Finance and Services) of the Students' Union (Ms Lockmun)

By invitation:
Mr Hewlett, Ms Hodges, Vice-President-elect (Finance and Services) of the Students' Union (Mr Shamsaddini)

In attendance:
Registrar and Secretary, Director of Finance, Director of Estate Management, Director of Personnel Services, Director of Information Systems, External Relations Officer, Academic Registrar, Publications Officer, Planning Officer

Apologies:
The Treasurer (Mr Lewis), Mr Blundell, Professor Downton, Mrs Hobbs, Mr Mack, Professor Muthoo, Lord Newton, Professor Sherer, 

SECTION A:  UNRESERVED BUSINESS

CORRESPONDENCE AND ANNOUNCEMENTS

 151/03

The Chair welcomed the Vice-President-elect (Finance and Services) of the Students’ Union, Mr Chia Shamsaddini, who had been invited to attend the meeting of Council as an Observer.

STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS

 152/03

At the request of the Chair and members of Council, the following items were starred for discussion in addition to those indicated on the Agenda:

Item 12(c)
Equal Opportunities Steering Group

 153/03

The unstarred items of the Agenda were then deemed to have been received and noted or approved by Council as appropriate.

MINUTES OF THE JOINT MEETING OF SENATE AND COUNCIL 

 154/03

The Minutes of the meeting held on 28 April 2003 were signed as a correct record.

MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING (SECTION A:  UNRESERVED BUSINESS)

 155/03

The Minutes of the meeting held on 28 April 2003 were signed as a correct record.

MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES

 156/03

There were no matters arising from the Minutes.

VICE-CHANCELLOR’S ORAL REPORT

Student Applications for 2003/4

 157/03

The Vice-Chancellor reported on the admissions position for the coming academic year.  The figures for both applications and acceptances were encouraging.  Applications had increased by 25% from UK and EU undergraduates and by 34% increase from overseas undergraduates; firm acceptances had increased by 16%.  This was particularly encouraging compared with an increase of under 1% in applications from UK undergraduates across the sector. It was the fifth consecutive year in which pre-clearing applications to the University from the UK and EU had grown.  

 158/03

Although there had been some concerns earlier in the year that the outbreak of SARS, particularly in the Far East, might have effect admissions position, it was now believed that there would be little impact in October.  

 159/03

It was anticipated that the University would not need to use Clearing in at least ten departments or areas, and that several departments would dip into Clearing only very briefly.  The only subjects which were expected to struggle were Biology (excluding Biochemistry), Computer Science and History of Art.  All other departments were expected to reach their admissions target.

 160/03

The Vice-Chancellor stressed that for the first time the University would be selecting rather than just recruiting, which meant that overall entry qualifications would be higher and a larger proportion of the first year intake would have chosen Essex rather than entered through Clearing.  This had positive consequences for retention, class of degree, and further study after graduation.  It seemed reasonable to conclude that the strategy for improving applications and recruitment had succeeded – a combination of regularly updating the curriculum, of investing personal time at departmental level into visit days, and of better marketing, especially liaison with schools.  Nevertheless, the University had only recovered to the level of applications and acceptances at which a university of Essex’s teaching and research standards should always have been.  

 161/03

There was also an encouraging situation at postgraduate level where offers (not applications) were up by 6% for UK students, which was the reversal of a long-term trend.  Offers to EU students were down by 7% which continued the decline attributable to fewer students coming from Greece.  Offers to overseas students were up by 15% making an 11% increase overall.

 162/03

However, it was not directly comparable with previous years because the Departments of AFM and Law had stopped making offers on some schemes two months previously.  Excluding those departments, the overall growth in offers was about 14% which was more than satisfactory in light of the huge surge last year and modest growth targets for the coming year.

 163/03

Offers for postgraduate research students were up by 17% for the UK and 45% for the EU which was gratifying, although the numbers were small.  It was too soon to make comparisons on firm acceptances, but it was expected that targets in most departments and for most categories of students would be met or exceeded. 

FORECAST OUT-TURN 2002/03, DRAFT BUDGET 2003/04 AND FINANCIAL FORECASTS TO 2006/07 (C/03/29)

(a)
Forecast Out-turn 2002/03

 164/03

The Director of Finance reported that the latest projection was for a surplus of £2.176m, which was £190k less than reported to Council in April 2003.  The forecast was based on more accurate information, including underspends in some academic departments.  This had allowed some forward-spend, notably in relation to the Information Systems strategy.  Forecasts also included granting the Students’ Union £200K towards Phase 2 of the refurbishment of their entertainment facilities, and £150k bad debt provision, exact figure to be confirmed.

(b)
Draft Budget 2003/04 
 165/03

The University was budgeting to achieve its target minimum surplus of £2m in 2003/04.  The biggest single contributor to the University’s increased turnover in 2003/04 would be the addition of University Quays, accounting for £2m of the £8.2m increase, although the surplus from student residences was projected to fall, following increased expenditure on long-term maintenance.  Projections included 20 new academic posts which were already committed.  The Director of Finance reported that the University was reaching a plateau in growth terms, since additional funded student numbers were to be restricted to specific student groups in future.  It would be very important to develop non-traditional sources of income, such as the developments in health and CPD activities.

(c)
Financial Forecasts to 2006/07
 166/03

There were projected surpluses around £2m but it was noted that new academic staff posts would be possible only if they were associated with cost savings elsewhere or were accompanied by real, marginal additional income.  It was noted that EU enlargement with its consequent impact on overseas tuition fee income, and the introduction of tuition fees up to £3k from 2006/07 onwards would have a significant impact in future years.  Overall, the financial situation was sound, with a strong balance sheet.  

(d)
Key Performance Indicators (KPIs)

 167/03

The Director of Finance drew attention to two KPIs: gearing (total debt as a percentage of turnover) and liquidity (cash plus short term deposits less bank overdrafts).  With respect to the former, although the University was significantly out of line with its peers, the debt backed a relatively low-risk income generation activity, i.e. student residences.  Demand for student accommodation was such that it was confidently expected that University Quays would be fully let, but in the longer term the building could be disposed of if it proved necessary.  Liquidity was reducing in a planned way, and was expected to bottom out and then rise slowly.

RESOLVED

 168/03

(i) that the Forecast Out-turn for 2002/03 be noted;

(ii) that the Budget for 2003/04 be approved;

(iii) that the Forecasts for 2004/05-2006/07 be noted;

(iv) that the Forecast balance sheet and KPIs up to 31 July 2007 be noted.

CAPITAL BUILDING PROGRAMME (C/03/30)

 169/03

The Vice-Chancellor reported that the latest forecasts showed an uncommitted balance of £4.128m as at 31 July 2006, a reduction on the last reported balance which had been £4.581m at the same date.  The changes reflected increased capital expenditure and revisions to the University’s forecast surplus over the period.  The Capital Building ‘wish list’ (as set out Appendix 4) totalled £38.278m and the projected surpluses would not be large enough to approve all the projects even though they were considered to be highly desirable.  Council agreed that it was necessary for Finance and Strategy Committee to take a radical look at the way the University funded capital developments with a view to proposing a different approach.

 170/03

The current figures did not include the recently notified HEFCE Project Capital 3 grant totalling £2.6m (£261k of the total was earmarked for South East Essex College), of which £1.59m was for teaching infrastructure, £672k for DDA work and £342k for science laboratory refurbishments. 

(a)
Building 2001

 171/03

The Vice-Chancellor reported that the final sum to be paid for the building works which were completed last summer remained under dispute.  At one stage the figure had been £2.6m (against an original order of £2.1m), although that had been reduced to £2.4m, which was still far from satisfactory.  The figure was significantly higher than any figure anticipated by the University’s advisers and negotiations were ongoing.  Council would be kept informed of progress.

(b)
Roding House
 172/03

Completion on the purchase of Roding House at Loughton was scheduled for the end of July 2003.  Planning permission for the conversion work on the second floor of the building was still awaited but work on the ground floor could proceed without delay.

(c)
University Quays

 173/03

The building works were progressing well.  The bridge over the railway was being installed.  The planning application for the foot and cycle path was still under discussion as there were queries about the routing, but the Director of Estate Management was hopeful that the work would be completed in time for occupation of the accommodation in October.

(d)
New Lecture Hall

 174/03

Council noted that external architects would be used for the design of the building, and it was confirmed that it was seen as a prestige building.   It was noted that the University’s architect, Nicholas Hare, was currently evaluating potential sites for the location of the building. 

RESOLVED

 175/03

(i) that the contribution of a £200k loan and a £200k grant towards the Students’ Union Phase 2 entertainments refurbishment be approved;

 176/03

(ii) that the revised Capital Building Programme be noted.

STRATEGIC PLAN

(a)
Annual Operating Statement for 2002/03 (C/03/31)

 177/03

The Vice-Chancellor reported that the Annual Operating Statement would be submitted to HEFCE on 25 July 2003.  Its purpose was to enable HEFCE to monitor progress against strategies for which the University received non-formula funding, i.e. Teaching and Learning, Human Resources, Widening Participation and ‘Third Leg’, as well as internal targets relating to other aspects of the University’s Strategic Plan.  Council agreed that it appeared to be unnecessarily detailed but noted that the level of detail was required as a condition of grant.

(b)
Draft Strategic Plan 2003/04 to 2007/08 (C/03/32)

 178/03

Council noted the draft of the new format Strategic Plan. The final document would be put before Council for approval in October, prior to submission to HEFCE.  The document was currently out for consultation with Heads of Department and Administrative Sections, and would also be circulated to Deans.

 179/03

Significant changes in content over the previous plan included:

· Greater specificity in the research strategy in relation to the target RAE grades for departments;

· Greater emphasis on the development of Health provision; 

· The establishment of a new Learning Partnerships section to take forward collaborative and CPD developments and the Essex Summer School programmes;

· New growth strategy – 10,000 FTE by 2010 (including SEEC);

· Revised growth targets for SEEC (down to 900 by 2005, from 1060);

· Visual Arts Facility in Colchester;

· Allusion to possible partnership in Suffolk.

HIGHER EDUCATION IN SUFFOLK (C/03/33)

 180/03

The Registrar and Secretary reported on exploratory discussions which were taking place with various stakeholders with a view to establishing a new HE/University presence in Suffolk, based on Suffolk College in Ipswich.  

 181/03

Council agreed that it was very important that the University would only proceed with the new venture is any staff taken on from Suffolk College could be ring-fenced for RAE purposes.  Council endorsed the continuing engagement of the University in discussions about the future provision of higher education in Suffolk.

REPORT AND RECOMMENDATIONS FROM SENATE (UNRESERVED BUSINESS) (C/03/34)

 182/03

Council considered the report and recommendations (Unreserved Business) from the meeting of Senate held on 11 June 2003.

Harassment Guidelines

 183/03

RESOLVED
that the Harassment Guidelines (attached as appendix A attached to the Minutes of the Equal Opportunities Steering Group) be approved.

CAREERS AND EMPLOYABILITY COMMITTEE

 184/03

Council noted the Minutes of the meeting of the Careers and Employability Committee held on 23 April 2003.

HEALTH AND SAFETY COMMITTEE

 185/03

Council noted the Minutes of the meeting of the Health and Safety Committee held on 7 May 2003.

EQUAL OPPORTUNITIES STEERING GROUP

 186/03

Council noted the Minutes of the meeting of the Equal Opportunities Steering Group held on 21 May 2003.

Women’s Progression in Academic Life (MM.18-20/03)

 187/03

Ms Colston, Chair of the Equal Opportunities Steering Group, drew the report to Council’s attention.  Contrary to the impression that may have been given by the Minutes, the report had been warmly welcomed by the Committee and the Working Party were congratulated for producing such a valuable report.  It was noted that some of the implementation issues were being considered and it was anticipated that the report and a full implementation plan would be brought to Council at a future meting.

DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE

 188/03

Council noted the Minutes of the meeting of the Development Committee held on 2 June 2003.

ARTS COMMITTEE

 189/03

Council noted the Minutes of the meeting of the Arts Committee held on 10 June 2003, and  the Annual Report of the Arts Committee for 2002 (C/03/41).

AUDIT AND RISK MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE

 190/03

Council noted the Minutes of the meeting of the Audit and Risk Management Committee held on 4 June 2003.

FINANCE AND STRATEGY COMMITTEE (UNRESERVED BUSINESS)

 191/03

Council noted the Minutes of the meetings of the Finance and Strategy Committee (Unreserved Business) held on 12 May and 9 June 2003.

MEMBERSHIP OF COMMITTEES OF COUNCIL FOR 2003/04 (C/03/35)

 192/03

RESOLVED:
that the membership and terms of reference of Council Committees for 2003/04 be as set out in paper C/03/35.

KEY PERFORMANCE INDICATORS – LEAGUE TABLES (C/03/36)

 193/03

Council noted the analysis of various higher education league tables as published in The Times, Guardian and Financial Times newspapers.

AWARD OF HONORARY DEGREES AT WRITTLE COLLEGE AND SOUTH EAST ESSEX COLLEGE (C/03/37)

 194/03

Council noted paper C/03/37 giving details of the Honorary Degrees to be awarded at Writtle College and South East Essex College as approved by the Vice-Chancellor as Chair of the Joint Committee of Senate and Council on Honorary Degrees. 

 
DELEGATION OF AUTHORITY

(a)
Formal Delegation of Powers (C/03/38)

 195/03

RESOLVED:
that approval be given to the schedule of powers formally delegated by Council to other bodies as set out in paper C/03/38.

(b)
Delegation of Authority for Summer Period

 196/03

RESOLVED:
that the Chair be authorised to take action on behalf of Council during the summer break.

DATE OF NEXT MEETING

 197/03

The next meeting of Council will be held on Monday 13 October 2003 at 2.15 pm.

RETIRING MEMBERS

 198/03
On behalf of Council, the Chair thanked Professor John Scott whose current appointment as Dean of the School of Social Sciences had come to an end after three years, and Mr Dave Lyons and Professor Andy Downton whose appointments as elected representatives of Senate had also come to an end after one and two years respectively.

 199/03
The Chair thanked Ms Ashvina Lockmun, Vice-President (Finance and Services) of the Students' Union, for her helpful contribution to the work of Council during 2002/03 and wished her success in the future.

 200/03
The Chair also thanked Mr Gordon Hewlett, whose appointment as an observer at Council came to an end on 31 July 2003, and noted that Mr Hewlett would continue his involvement with reference to East 15 Acting School through membership of the Loughton Campus Strategy Group.

SECTION B:  RESERVED BUSINESS

MINUTES OF MEETING HELD ON 28 APRIL 2003 (SECTION B: RESERVED BUSINESS)

 201/03

The Minutes of the meeting held on 28 April 2003 (Section B: Reserved Business) were approved as a correct record.

MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES

 202/03

There were no matters arising from the Minutes.

REPORT AND RECOMMENDATIONS FROM SENATE (RESERVED BUSINESS) (C/03/40)

 203/03

Council considered the report and recommendations (Reserved Business) from the meeting of Senate held on 11 June 2003.

(a)
Re-appointment of Head of Department

 204/03

RESOLVED
that Mr Martin Henson be re-appointed as Head of Department of Computer Science for the period 1 August 2003 – 31 July 2004.

(b)
Standing Committee on Professorships

 205/03

RESOLVED
that following be promoted to Professor with effect from 1 October 2003:

Mr M Henson (Department of Computer Science)
Dr J Masterson (Department of Psychology)
Dr F Millard (Department of Government)
Dr D Simeonidou (Department of Electronic Systems Engineering)
Dr G Upton (Department of Mathematics)
Dr H Ward (Department of Government)

 206/03

RESOLVED
that the title of Research Professor be awarded to:

Dr D Fremlin (Department of Mathematics)

Dr M Freeman (Department of Government)

(c)
Staffing Matters

 207/03

RESOLVED
that following Senior Lecturers be promoted to Readers with effect from 1 October 2003:

Dr C Fox (Department of Computer Science)

Dr S Lucas (Department of Computer Science)

Dr A Norval (Department of Government)

Dr M Perugini (Department of Psychology)

Dr E Scarbrough (Department of Government)

Dr S Walker (Department of ESE)

Dr G Ward (Department of Psychology)

 208/03

RESOLVED
that following Lecturers be promoted to Readers with effect from 1 October 2003:

Dr S Birch (Department of Government)

Dr B Han-Pile (Department of Philosophy)

 209/03

RESOLVED
that following Lecturers be promoted to Senior Lecturers  with effect from 1 October 2003:

Dr M Fleury (Department of ESE)

Dr N Newton (Department of ESE)

Miss E Palmer (Department of Law)

Dr J White (Department of Literature)

 210/03

RESOLVED
that following Teaching Fellow  be promoted to Principal Teaching Fellow with effect from 1 October 2003:

Mrs S Cardew (ELTC)

(d)
Award of University Titles

 211/03

RESOLVED
that:

(a)
the title Honorary Professor should be established;

(b)
the title of Fellow should be changed to Visiting Fellow;

(c)
the procedure for the award of titles should be as set out in Appendix A of the Minutes of Standing Committee on Professorships.

REPORT OF REMUNERATIONS COMMITTEE (C/03/40)

 212/03

Council noted the report of the Remunerations Committee held on 10 June 2003.

FINANCE AND STRATEGY COMMITTEE (SECTION B: RESERVED BUSINESS)

 213/03

Council noted the Minutes of the meetings of the Finance and Strategy Committee (Section B: Reserved Business) held on 12 May and 9 June 2003.

STANDING COMMITTEE ON PROFESSORSHIPS

 214/03

Council noted the Minutes of the meetings of the Standing Committee on Professorships held on 5 March and 4 June 2003.

Moira Collett

Academic Registrar

7 July 2003

………………………………..

Tim Melville-Ross


(Chair of Council)
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